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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF

THE FINANCE, TOURISM & ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE

OF ASHBY DE LA ZOUCH TOWN COUNCIL

BY ‘ZOOM’ AT 6.30PM ON MONDAY 12th OCTOBER 2020.

104. PRESENT.

Members:
Councillor Mrs G. Hoult (Vice-Chairman).

Councillors M. Ball, R. Bayliss, B. Beggan, D. Bigby, J. Coxon, H. Harris and Mrs R. Manning.
Officer:                           Jack Fargher – Town Clerk.
Also present:                  Councillors G. Allman and A. Ioannou-Nikou.

105. APOLOGIES.

There was an apology for absence from Councillor Mrs M. Tuckey who has been granted medical leave of absence by the Town Council.
This was received and noted by the Town Council.

Councillor N. Rushton was absent without apology.
106. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.

There were two members of the public present. There were no questions from those present.
107. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.

Councillor Bigby declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 10, ‘The Ashby Project’, as an elected member of NWLDC. 
108. REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS.

There were no requests for dispensations. 

109. MINUTES.

On the motion of Councillor Coxon, seconded by Councillor Ball,
RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on Monday 13th January 2020 are approved as a correct record and be signed by the Chairman.
110. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT.

The Town Clerk presented the accounts for payment for approval by the Committee.

On the motion of Councillor Coxon, seconded by Councillor Ball,

RESOLVED: to approve the payment of accounts in the sum of £2,405.81 as shown attached.
111. BUDGET REPORT AS AT 30th SEPTEMBER 2020.

The Town Clerk presented the budget report at the end of the second quarter of the financial year.

On the motion of Councillor Coxon, seconded by Councillor Ball,

RESOLVED: to receive and note the budget report as of 30th September 2020.

Councillor Bigby raised three points:
· there is a sum of £52k shown as a ‘Commuted Sum’. He assumes that this must be an error? [Clerk’s note: this is a transposition error].
· the ‘Lettings’ budget seems to be already nearly received and we are only at the half way stage of the year. The Town Clerk replied that this budget is front-ended as it largely consists of the licence fees for the football clubs for the season which are paid during August for the whole of the year;
· ‘Events Income is showing a receipt of £3,215.00 when we have had no events [Clerk’s note: the Town Council has received £3,190.00 sponsorship from Fishers Solicitors towards the Christmas tree and lights].  

112. FINANCIAL IMPACT OF COVID-19.
The Town Clerk presented a written report on the financial impact of the Covid-19 pandemic upon the Town Council. 
In summary, the main impact of Covid-19 has been on casual hirings. These effectively ended in early to mid-March although some regular-bookers had stopped meeting some weeks before in anticipation of the emerging issues surrounding social distancing and ‘unnecessary’ journeys. 

It is very difficult at the moment to determine when these hirers will resume booking (if at all in some instances). The Hospice Hope Cancer Support Café is unlikely to re-start this side of the New Year. How Alcoholics Anonymous can meet with social distancing in place is difficult to judge. Weight Watchers have resumed booking on a very limited basis. Other regular bookers who rely on face-to-face contact are more problematic and we may have to commit further expenditure on improvements to Legion House to meet social distancing requirements.

Even if bookings had resumed again in September at pre-Covid levels then the loss of income to the Town Council will be around £12k. This appears to be an increasingly unlikely scenario. If a number of regulars do not return, or are more cautious in doing so, the worst case would be that there will be a short-fall of around £24k this financial year. 

The more serious position will be if these regular bookers do not return at all in the medium to long-term. A new reality of virtual meetings without the need to meet on site (and the subsequent savings in room hire costs, travel time, staff time etc.) could mean a more serious long-term impact on the financial position of Legion House and, therefore, the Town Council (see below).

In addition, the summer events programme for 2020 has been wiped out. The Town Council charges a flat rate £500.00 fee for the use of its facilities. With the cancellation of the Ashby 20 Road Race, the Food & Drink Festival, RealFest, Fake Festival, StrEATfood Social and Ashby Triathlon there is lost income of £3k.

In conclusion, a loss of income of up to £24k for this financial year and possibly for future financial years will be unsustainable without a reduction in the level of service that we provide or an increase in the precept. Income from Legion House represents between 10% and 20% of the Town Council’s non-precepted income for the current financial year. The long-term impact may involve a radical restructuring of the Town Council’s operations.

The report was received and noted by the Town Council.

A discussion followed. Councillor Ball stated that many regular bookers may not return. The Town Council may wish to consider offering additional space to the NHS, other tenants or on a commercial-let basis. Councillor Bigby was concerned about reduction in the level of service to local residents. He also suggested that Legion House is not sacrosanct and that other options may need to be considered if the cost of the running the building continues to increase.
Councillor Mrs. R. Manning said that some casual hirers may return. Councillor Coxon said that Legion House is a community building and we need to be pro-active in looking for new hirers to take up the slack. He suggested that this may be a role for the Town Centre Manager.

To conclude the debate the Town Clerk thanked the Committee members for their helpful comments. The Town Council office is working closely with the regular bookers to ensure that Legion House is a safe environment for them to return to.

This is not the time for precipitous decisions. The grant from the District Council has provided a helpful cushion for the current financial year. The Town Council will need to keep a close eye on developments in the next couple of years.
113. INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR 2019/20.
The Town Clerk presented the Internal Auditor’s report for the financial year ended 31st March 2020. The report was discussed briefly at full Town Council meeting on Monday 27th July 2020 as part of the Annual Governance Statement 2019/20 agenda item. Following an enquiry from Councillor Bigby, Councillor Rushton confirmed that both issues would be discussed at the next meeting of the Finance, Tourism & Administration Committee. 

The Town Clerk reported that there are two matters which have been raised in the IA report under “Risk Management”:

1. The Town Council may wish to consider whether its current level of reserves is sufficient to finance unexpected expenditure or emergencies. Section 5.32 of Governance and Accountability for Smaller Authorities in England sets the generally accepted recommendation that a Smaller Authority’s General Reserve should be maintained at between three- and twelve-month’s Net Revenue Expenditure (NRE). 

2. The Town Council should review its current banking arrangements as it currently holds all of its funds with one banking organisation. The Financial Services Compensation Scheme provides protection for deposits up to £85,000 if an authorised bank or building society fails. The Town Council’s balance is substantially over this limit, particularly at the point when the precept is received in two instalments throughout the year. 

On the motion of Councillor Bigby, seconded by Councillor Ball,

RESOLVED: to direct the Town Clerk to investigate options for the Town Council to spread its financial commitments over more than one financial institution and to report back to a subsequent meeting of the Finance Committee.
114. ‘THE ASHBY PROJECT’.
The Town Clerk presented the closure report for ‘The Ashby Project’. The report has been accepted by the Programme Board in March and in accordance with the governance procedures of the project it is now for the Finance Committee to consider formally closing the project and transferring all outstanding matters to ‘business as usual’.
The written report of the Town Clerk was received and noted by the Town Council.
Councillor Bigby raised the issue of the Cycling Strategy (dated September 2016) as it applies to Ashby and when it is likely to be implemented. Councillor Bayliss supported this point. The Town Clerk replied that he would investigate the latest position of the strategy and report back.
The Town Clerk reported that he is in the process of negotiating the transfer of the balance of the funding for the project from the District Council to the Town Council. 

On the motion of Councillor Coxon, seconded by Councillor Bayliss,

RESOLVED: to formally close ‘The Ashby Project’ and to transfer all outstanding matters to
‘business as usual’. 

115. PROPOSAL FROM ASHBY MUSEUM.
Councillor Coxon declared a non-pecuniary interest in this item as one of the Court plaques identified is located on a building which he owns.

The Town Clerk presented a written report on a proposal from Ashby de la Zouch Museum. The Town Council was approached in the early part of 2020 by the Museum to consider a project to enhance the visual heritage of the town by the erection of a number of new identification plaques on buildings of historical interest around the town.  

The following heritage plaques have been identified and are currently installed:

· Ashby Cottage Hospital (corner of Prior Park Road);

· The Hastings (Royal) Hotel;

· Rawdon Terrace, Station Road;

· Ivanhoe Terrace (South Street);

· Girl’s Grammar School (St. Helen’s House, Market Street);

· Mill Lane Mews x 2;

· The Green x 2.

The initial scope of the project would include new plaques at the following potential locations x 12:

· Dr. Kirkland’s House (German’s estate agents, Market Street);

· The Malt Shovel Inn (Santander, Market Street);

· The Saracen’s Head (The Lamb, Market Street);

· The Angel Inn (The Queen’s Head, Market Street)

· Hare & Hounds (The Vine);

· The White Hart (Market Street);

· Ashby Grammar School, Hood School (South Street);

· The Stag & Pheasant (Monkey Tree, Mill Lane Mews);

· The White Horse (Royal Mail Sorting Office, Market Street);

· The George Inn (Newton Fallowell, Bath Street);

· The Old Lamb (Town Hall, Market Street);

· Printers and Booksellers (Children’s Society shop, Market Street).
The project would involve erection of new plaques and replacement of the current plaques with new ones which are ‘on brand’. To fabricate the plaques both ‘Heritage' & ‘Oval’ they will be cast, letterset and hand painted accordingly (colours to be confirmed i.e. Heritage blue and white lettering etc). All plaques will be individually proofed for sign off by the Town Clerk. 

The Town Council has set a budget of £4,000.00 per year over the next three years for “Tourism”. There would be a maximum costing of £325.00 per ‘Heritage’ plaque. There would be a maximum costing of £150.00 per ‘Oval’ plaque. These costs allow for all installation elements, which would allow up to four days and a minimum of two people. It is proposed to phase the installation over three years.

On the motion of Councillor Bigby, seconded by Councillor Ball,

RESOLVED: to approve the initiation of the project in conjunction with Ashby Museum and the resources required to deliver it over a three-year installation programme. 

​​​​​​​​​116. CLIMATE CHANGE INITIATIVES.

The Chairman invited any contributions on this item.
Councillor Bigby directed the Committee to the written report which was presented to the full Town Council by the Deputy Town Clerk in January 2020 and, in particular, the following paragraphs:

“Town Council buildings.
The Town Council owns a number of buildings:

· Legion House;
· Town Council Depot – garage, workshop and mess room;
· Cemetery Office and store room;
· Three pavilions – Westfields, Western Park and Willesley.
The Town Council needs to consider ways to reduce the energy footprint of its buildings. 

Consideration could be given to:

· Ensuring buildings are adequately insulated;
· Investigate investing in renewable energy e.g. solar panels;
· Energy efficient equipment/ buildings e.g.   new boiler, LED lighting;
· There are plans to replace the cabin at Willesley with a more energy efficient building;
· Further work needs doing to identify improvements that can be made and the costs of making those changes.  This could include carrying out an energy audit of Town Council owned property.  This work has already started at Legion House;
· Moving towards eco-friendly cleaning products and pesticides.”

Councillor Bigby invited the Committee to consider two matters: 
· an energy audit of Town Council owned buildings; and,

· secondly, in respect of Legion House, reducing the Town Council’s carbon footprint with the installation of LED lights and other improvements, scrutiny of the Town Council’s energy supplier (and current tariff) with a view to moving towards 100% renewable energy sources.
It was agreed that the Town Clerk would prepare a report for a subsequent meeting of this Committee.
On the motion of Councillor Bigby, seconded by Councillor Ball,

RESOLVED: to direct the Town Clerk to provide a written report on initiatives with respect to Legion House to reduce the Town Council’s carbon footprint to a subsequent meeting of the Finance, Tourism & Administration Committee. 
117. ANNUAL POLICY REVIEW.
The Town Clerk presented the following policies for review and re-adoption:

· Performance Appraisal Policy & Procedure;

· Grant Awarding Policy;

· Policy for Dealing with the Press/Media/Social Media;

· Dignity at Work Policy;

· Equality & Diversity Policy;

· Statement of Community Engagement;

· Training Statement of Intent;

· Financial & Management Risk Assessment;

· Approved Procedure for the Recording of Meetings.
Councillor Bigby asked the Town Clerk whether the recording of meetings is something that routinely takes place by the Town Council. The Town Clerk replied that it does not, nor was it something that he would recommend. 

Councillor Bigby asked the Town Clerk whether the Approved Procedure for the Recording of Meetings needed to be amended to deal with the recording of meetings by Zoom or other cloud-based video conferencing providers. 
The Town Clerk replied that the same principles apply to that type of recording as to any other – it is courteous to advise the Committee Chairman via the Clerk of the meeting that the recording will (and is) taking place.
Councillor Bayliss identified a potential drafting issue with the Media, Communications and Social Media Policy in paragraph 4 on page 2/3. The Town Clerk replied that he would re-draft the paragraph to try and clear up the sense of the issue.
On the motion of Councillor Coxon, seconded by Councillor Ball,
RESOLVED: following a review of the policy documents it was agreed that no amendments are required at this stage and to re-adopt the following policies of the Town Council: 

· Performance Appraisal Policy & Procedure; 

· Grant Awarding Policy; 

· Policy for Dealing with the Press/Media/Social Media; 

· Dignity at Work Policy; 

· Equality & Diversity Policy; 

· Statement of Community Engagement; 

· Training Statement of Intent; 

· Financial & Management Risk Assessment; 

· Approved Procedure for the Recording of Meetings.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 7.19pm.
CHAIRMAN___________________________       DATE __________________
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